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July 27, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration is a motion that directs the executive to initiate and negotiate two types of federal Housing and Urban Development (“HUD”) loans; a Section 108 loan and a float loan.  Funds from the loans will be provided to the King County Housing Authority (“KCHA”) to defray the cost of capital infrastructure improvements associated with the Greenbridge (Park Lake Homes HOPE VI) development.  Greenbridge is a $187 million dollar redevelopment of the King County Housing Authority’s Park Lake Homes facility.  The Greenbridge development is significant in two regards: one, it represents a substantial long term investment in the county’s affordable housing stock; and two, it represents what will likely be one of the single most important investments in the urban unincorporated White Center community. 

The current Park Lake Homes housing project was originally built as a federal housing facility during World War II.  The housing was deeded to KCHA following the war.  The dwelling units and minimal associated infrastructure are aged and have long exceeded their useful life.

Upon completion, the Greenbridge development will provide for 900 to 1100 residential housing units in a mix of housing types that will serve existing residents as well as approximately 300 families on KCHA’s wait list.  Complimenting the residential portion of the site will be a number of community-oriented uses, which will include a community center, youth and family facilities, Sheriff’s Office, neighborhood level retail, and a new (currently under construction) Highline School District elementary school.

Over the course of the past several years, the KCHA has steadily made its way through the county’s permitting process.  In May 2003, Greenbridge was selected as one of three experimental developments for the county’s Built Green Demonstration Project Ordinance (Ord. No. 14662).  As noted in the accompanying staff report, Greenbridge was chosen to showcase flexibility in designing environmentally friendly alternatives and solutions that will provide an ecologically sustainable future for the community.  KCHA intends to develop the site in three phases.  Phase 1 includes the area west of 8th Avenue Southwest, phase 2 includes the core of that area which lies east of 8th Avenue Southwest, and phase 3, will take in the remaining area lying east of 7th Avenue Southwest.

On May 3, 2004 the Final EIS was released and on July 16, 2004, preliminary plat approval was issued by the county’s Hearing Examiner’s Office (proposed county ordinance 2004-0266).  The Hearing Examiner’s Office also issued on July 16, 2004 (proposed county ordinance 2004-0272) its recommendation on a road vacation petition.  The blanket road vacation was necessary in order to resolve a number of issues including unclear title and uncertainty of right-of-way location.  The vacation will allow the Greenbridge development to create a new roadway system that will best serve the proposed development.

Aside from the permitting process, the KCHA has spent the last number of years securing project financing.  One of the major sources of financing is a $35 million federal HUD HOPE VI grant.  At the time of grant application, the county pledged $10 million in capital funds to illustrate to HUD local support for the project.  This pledge proved to be instrumental to KCHA’s success in being awarded the HOPE VI grant.  

In order for the county to meet its financial pledge, I am proposing via this motion a capital financing approach that I believe makes the most sense for the county and one that will provide KCHA with the county’s contribution concomitant with the start of infrastructure development in 2005.  Relying on the county’s ability as a community development block grant (“CDBG”) eligible government to borrow federal funds, I am recommending that the county enter into a HUD section 108 loan, and possibly a float loan, to finance its $10 million pledge.  Section 108 loans can be for a period of up to twenty years, though I am recommending ten, and have a nominal interest rate.  Float loans essentially allow the county to “float” allocated, but unspent CDBG funds to those projects that are ready to be undertaken.  It must be paid back within two and a half years.  The Section 108 loan process takes minimally six months to complete while the float loan process takes approximately three months to complete.  Given these loan process timelines and the requirement to bring back the final loan documents for council approval, council action is needed at the earliest possible date if the county is going to be in a position to provide capital improvement funds for roads, surface water, parks, etc. to KCHA in early 2005, the beginning of capital infrastructure improvements.  
Typically, many eligible CDBG governments pay back these loans by using all or a portion of their annual CDBG allocation.  In this instance however, I am proposing that various county agencies be responsible for paying back these loans via their capital improvement programs.  The main contributing county agencies will be roads, water and land resources, parks, and housing and community development.  Each of these agencies will pay for capital improvements consistent with their statutory funding restrictions and county policy.  Though these agencies’ capital programs will be impacted, use of the loans described above will significantly lessen the impact on these agencies as they will have a number of years in which to payback their contribution.  

As stipulated in the attached motion, the loan documents will be forwarded to council for review and approval.  Accompanying each loan document will be budget detail that sets forth the type of loan, loan amount, which county agencies are responsible for annual debt payment, and in what amounts.  Capital budget information regarding Greenbridge will also be included in the 2005 county budget. 

The $10 million pledge to KCHA represents a significant financial commitment on the part of the county.  However, as noted above, I believe this is one of the single most important investments that the county could make in the future of the White Center community.    

The adoption of the motion will provide the King County Housing Authority with much needed funds to finance the Greenbridge development  

If you should have any questions regarding the proposed motion, please direct them to Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget at (206) 296-4526, or Mike Thomas, Senior Policy Analyst, at (206) 205-0720.
I recommend that the council adopt this motion.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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